VOL. 31. Issue 3.

UNIVERSITY OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, DURHAM, NEW HAMPSHIRE, SEPTEMBER 19, 1940.

PRICE, THREE CENTS

Seventy-fifth Class Enters University

Frosh Face Sophs Greetings -- 1944 in Annual Battle on Memorial Field

Cane Rush and Rope Pull Feature Sixteenth Clash Between Rival Classes

For sixteen years traditional of the friendly rivalry between the two lower classes, University Day to be held at Memorial Field on Thursday of next week will gain added importance this year as the opening event in the student celebration of the University's seventy-fifth anniversary.

The contests which begin at two o'clock will be preceded by a parade of the freshmen bearing the rope to be used in the rope pull. Leaving from Hetzel the long line of first year men will march to the field.

The program supervised by members of Student Council, Women's Student Government and the Women's Athletic Association includes women's cage ball event, men's relay race, women's suit case relay, men's centipede race, women's basketball relay, men's wheelbarrow race, the cane rush which is one of the most exciting as well as roughest event, and the rope pull. The committee has had so much difficulty in finding a bit of water to stretch the rope over since the pond which has always been used has been filled in that it is reported that this final event may take place on the grass. Definite times for these events have not been scheduled as "The New Hampshire" goes to press, but they will appear shortly on bulletin boards about campus. Rules and regulations governing these contests will also appear along with the time schedules. Only freshmen and sophomores are allowed to enter the events.

Members of the committee in charge of all arrangements include E. K. Auerbach of the Alumni Office, chairman; Dean Norman Alexander, Miss Margaret Hoban, director of the women's physical education department, Dr. Joseph Bachelder of the sociology department, Carl Lundholm, director of athletics, Matt Flaherty, president of Student Council, Madeline Papachristos, president of women's student government, Charles Craig, president of the senior class, and Wayne Lowry, president of the sophomore class.

Attention, 1944!

There will be a meeting of all fresh men interested in heeling for "The New Hampshire" at 7:30, Tuesday evening, Sept. 24, in Ballard Hall.

Class of 1944 we welcome you as members of the University family. This welcome we extend with enthusiasm and with sincere friendliness. We want you to like Durham and all that life here may bring. We want you to love New Hampshire as devotedly as we do who know her possibilities. We want you to find in your associations here those paths to achievement and happiness as may suit your highest aspirations. want you to learn to accept victory and success with modesty and to meet failure and disappointment with the chin up. We want you to make friends and help your fellow students when in difficulty and in need. We want you to contribute to the life here by building for yourself such quality of character, personality, scholarship, and service as are expressed in goals we have set but which most of us, as yet, have not achieved. Remember that New Hampshire has "hitched her wagon to a star" the light of which is produced by the enthusiasm, the idealism, the sense of justice and the faith of youth.

You are a very fortunate class in that you are enrolled during a year in which the University is celebrating its 75th birthday.

Your class is not the largest that has entered the University, but you have the opportunity to make it the best. To do this you have much to accomplish. The class of 1943 set an enviable record for you to attain and to excell. We shall watch your progress with interest.

There are traditions at New Hampshire. These you must honor and you must give all you have to make them more worthwhile. Take your place among us with dignity and motivate all behavior through a desire to uphold in everything the best. Above all, maintain your self-respect. Whereever you go, wherever you are, and whatever you do remember that you represent the University of New Hampshire. Membership in our family makes this demand and in compliance you will order your lives as become ladies and gentlemen of New Hampshire.

These greetings which I convey to you are shared by the faculty, the students, and the good people of Durham. May this year be your

FRED ENGELHARDT, Sept. 18, 1940

happiest and best to date.

Campus Clubs Offer Freshmen Wide Choice of Activities

To the entering freshman the many students go week-ends throughout the organizations and clubs on the University of New Hampshire campus offer a varied field in which an interest may be continued or developed. In many of the groups freshmen start working or "heeling" in an organization with the prospect in view of becoming a member of its governing body or one of its officers. This extra-curricula activity not only serves as enjoyment and entertainment for students, but is, in many cases, valuable training for work after gradua-

One of the largest organizations on campus from the point of view of numbers of members is the Outing Club which sponsors out-of-door activities such as hiking, mountain climbing, and skiing and also conducts the annual horse show and winter carnival. The club owns cabins in the White Moun- Newman Club, an organization which tains and at Mendum's Pond where

The Yacht Club sponsors intercollegiate racing and provides sailing facilities for members on the Great Bay nearby the campus.

Other clubs include the Barnacles, students and faculty members from the marine laboratory at the Isles of Shoals; the Chess Club; the Flying Club, which promotes interest in both power and glider flying; the Lens and Shutter, camera club; the New Hampshire Club for wearers of the varsity NH; the Liberal Club, which discusses current economic and political problems; and the Folio Club and Poetry Workshop, devoted to the study of student writing.

Religious organizations include Christian Work Inc., which stimulates general religious activities on campus;

(Continued on page 4)

THEIR FIRST REGISTRATION DAY



Scene in the business office as freshmen pay entrance fees.

University Buildings; Additions are Erected

Enlarged Women's Gym Congreve Nearly Done

The incoming freshman class will find its first year's work greatly aided by five major construction jobs, four of which are now nearing completion. The new wing on Congreve is practically complete; the third floor of Thompson hall is being rapidly renovated, and the addition to the Alumni gymnasium will be ready for use in about a month. The new shops building, which will house the maintenance department, is going up rapidly, and the foundations have been poured for a new wing to the library stacks.

The new wing on Congreve, shut off from the main building by large locked girls. This is the first time in the history of the University that one dormitory has been used exclusively for freshman women. Miss Phipps, formerly house director of Smith Hall, will be in charge of the new wing. Upperclass girls will serve as freshman

Congreve, which has had various wings erected since the original building was put up in 1920, will finally be completed in a few short weeks when the terrace is flagged and the fire stairs n the oldest part of the building are finished.

Gym Enlarged

The addition to the Alumni gymnasium is the largest project under construction. Two of the most outstanding features of the renovated structure are the large auditorium capable of seating fourteen hundred persons and the modern stage suitable for student dramatic productions. The building cal education department, and will furproperties. It is expected that the con-

The entire third floor of Thompson hall is being rebuilt. The wooden (Continued on page 4

Seats Fourteen Hundred; Blewett Addresses **Alumni Executives**

American colleges and universities must be leaders in the upbuilding of national defense for the preservation of democratic institutions. Dean Edward Y. Blewett of the University of New Hampshire's Liberal Arts college told Successful Meeting 60 alumni executives of the New England - Eastern Canada district of the American Alumni council meeting here September 12, 13, and 14.

"No other groups are as well equipped for the task of preserving the foundations of our democratic way of living. Although it may become necessary in fashioning an efficient nadoors, will house about 83 freshman tional defense structure to sacrifice in sponsored by the Student Christian part some of our democratic institutions, the colleges should be cases of complete democracy within the structure. They should conduct their affairs in thoroughly demoratic fashion, demonstrating by precept and example the way in which national problems can be solved through the active participation of free men."

Dr. Engelhardt Releases List of New Instructors

President Fred Engelhardt recently announced that 10 men and women have accepted appointments as graduate assistants at the University of New Hampshire.

The are: Gabriella R. Hines, Richmond Hill, N. Y., in languages; Geo. B. Fielding, Hasbrouck Heights, N. J. in physical education and athletics; Archie E. Follett, Haverhill, Mass., in will also contain the offices of several dairy husbandry with the agricultural student activities, the women's physi- experiment station; Paul R. Keeler, Jr., West Roxbury, Mass., in physics; nish space for the construction and Jacob Freedman, Manchester, in geolstorage of stage scenery and stage ogy; Donald W. VanTuyl, Greenport, N. Y., in civil engineering; W. Harold struction will be completed by No- Rood, Morris Plains, N. J., in physical education and athletics; Raymond Haringa, Sutton, Mass., in zoology; Arthur F. Howe, Brockton, Mass., in staircases have been replaced by fire- bacteriology; G. A. Holmes, Charles- the college of agriculture; and the Revtown, in agriculture.

1944 Registration **Shows Slight Drop** Compared to 1943

Addition of New Wing on Congreve Enables More Frosh Women to Register

Falling short of last year's recordbreaking freshman registration, the class of 1944 is completing registration of approximately 535 members today, with a few more late registrations to come in within the next couple of days. Although this registration is approximately 50 less than that of last year, when 586 registered in the freshman class, it is considered to be a large addition to the already overcrowded dormitory condition on campus. With the addition of the new wing on Congreve Hall which will house 83 freshman women, more women have been admitted than would have been possible in former years.

Out of the overwhelming majority of men entering the College of Technology one lone woman, Grace Powers of Concord, has registered up to this time that we go to press. In the twoyear agriculture course of approximately 27 members, one woman, Josephine Lepkowska of Goffs Falls, has so far been registered. The Liberal Arts College, of course, has more students than either of the other two colleges.

Of the 535 freshmen, 190 of them are women and 345 are men. This is approximately one and a half men for every woman, a higher ratio of women than almost any other previous year.

New Hampshire leads the states in representatives with Massachusetts leading a close second and the other New England states, New York and New Jersey are not far behind. There are scatterings from many other states, one of the most distant ones being California.

at Freshman Camp

Seventh Annual Session Held at Camp Belknap; Varied Program Enjoyed

For the seventh year in succession, Freshman Camp, an annual institution Movement, was held at Camp Belknap beautiful Lake Winnipesaukee. This year the camp was under the co-direction of Avis Perkins and Philip

The camp while recreational in its activities has a definite purpose and program to offer the prospective student at New Hampshire. While there, some fifty students were enlightened on various problems and subjects they might encounter while at college. A closer relationship to members of their own class and that of the upper classmen was promoted. Adjustments to be made to university life were discussed and a general preview of the campus and the extra curricular activities afforded by the college was given.

Facilities for swimming, boating, tennis and other outdoor sports were available and hikes in the mountain lake surroundings were enjoyed.

In the evenings the members were able to familiarize themselves with the college songs and cheers, and were shown movies of college life. Games and dancing were of course an important part of the entertainment pro-

Informal talks given by the Reverend Robert L. James, head of the Student Christian Movement on campus: Dean M. Gale Eastman, dean of

(Continued on page 4)

The New Hampshire

Published every Tuesday and Friday throughout the school year by the students of the University of New Hampshire.

Entered as second class matter at the post office at Durham, New Hampshire under the act of March 3, 1879. Accepted for mailing at special rate of postage provided for in section 1103, act of October 8, 1917. Authorized September 1, 1918.

EDITORIAL OFFICE Room 202, Ballard Hall, Phone 289-M

Associated Collegiate Press Distributor of

EFRESENTED FOR NATIONAL ADVERTISING BY National Advertising Service, Inc. College Publishers Representative
420 MADISON AVE. NEW YORK.

Collegiate Digest

EDITOR

Priscilla Taylor BUSINESS MANAGER Winston Leavitt

EDITORIAL BOARD

BUSINESS BOARD Associate Editor......Sumner Fellman Ass't Bus. Mgr. Charles Martin Circulation Mgr. Robert French

Managing Editor.....Richard Cook Managing Editor.....Albert Sharps Business Assistants: News Editor.....Myron J. Rosen Sports Editor Herbert Smith Board Secretary......Winifred Kennedy

Adv. Mgr. William Barnes Alice Webb, Jeannette Peno, Doris Moscardini, James Moulton, Frances

Robinson, Paul Shores.

News Reporters: Arthur Barrett, Wolf Bauer, Bob Boardman, Richard Clark, Counie Constable, Dick Dent, Dorothea Dowell, Marjorie Folz, Pauline Little, Rachel Morrison, Bob Nolan, Paul Nolan, Esther Peaslee, Stella Pinska, Elinor Sawyer, Faith Williams, Phyllis Deveneau. Sports Reporters: Charles Untiet, Pete Meneghin, Jack Hanlon.

DURHAM, N. H., SEPT. 19, 1940

What are You Going to Do About It?

You're all set for college life. For months you've planned and filled in application blanks and written to strange roommates; for weeks you've bought saddlebacks and sloppy sweaters and loud trousers, and you've packed up all your high school books. you're actually here. Now you're part of the University. And what are you going to do about it

Undoubtedly the most important part of your college career is your classroom work. Certainly it deserves as much consideration as you have given your wardrobe. Take the courses which have something definite to offer you, not the ones which are reported "snaps." Don't be influenced too much by your adviser, yet don't be too obstinate to take his advice in most curricular matters. Intellectually college has a great deal to offer you. Don't refuse any

Engage in at least one extra-curriclar activity. But, for heaven's sake, don't be an indiscriminate joiner. Choose that activity in which you are most interested and give yourself wholeheartedly to it. Only by working with others for a common goal can a person develop to the full his abilities and successfully round out his personality.

Support University athletic teams. We are proud of a school spirit which leads a losing team as enthusiastically as a winning one. And we are counting on you to carry on this tradition.

Attend University social functions. A college man or woman should be as much at his ease attending an afternoon tea or a formal dance as he would be rooting for the boys at a football game.

Take an active interest in campus affairs and elections. They vitally concern every student and only when such an interest is evident can we expect an intelligent and progressive student program. Remember that the majority still rules in America.

Do not shut yourself up in an ivory tower. Keep up to date on national and international affairs. These are stirring days with half the world at warfare over conflicting philosophies of government. Democracy, fascism, communism, are words easily bantered least semi-annually. It often contains about. What do they mean to you? You'd better find out, for correct weather reports. you may be called upon to fight for one of them.

Go out for a sport if possible. Health is still important.

Do not be too much disturbed if your religious views seem suddenly turned upside down. Everyone has had such an experience when he came in contact with new and perhaps radically different points of view. Don't discard religion entirely as too great a challenge to your limited intellect. Discuss it with your fellow classmates. Talk it over with professors and your religious representatives.

In short, taste life to its fullest measure. You are now a part of a great University. Make yourself worthy of it.

Your Newspaper

We sincerely hope that this newspaper will be a source of enjoyment and intellectual stimulation for you during your four years at the University. We endeavor to give a comprehensive coverage of all campus events in our news columns, and to direct and portray student thought and opinion in our editorial columns. If you have a complaint to make, a word of praise to bestow or an idea that you feel is worth sharing, write a letter to the editor and leave it at Ballard hall. All letters to be published must be signed as evidence of your good faith, but your name will be omitted upon request.

It is your newspaper. Make the most of it.

ON THE SPOT



Welcome, class of 1944, to Durham. We are glad indeed to have you with us; and we hope your visit is neither more nor less than four years. As long as you are here, you need never worry about getting gray-tinted hairs when your name appears in this column, since when you misbehave we don't intend to disgrace or degenerate your character. If you should happen to get over-devilish and show your claws, we will speak. But gently and subtly. We appreciate good deeds, too, and when they occur, this column will speak a little louder.

"On the Spot" is better known in the outside world as the "dirt" column. But don't be misled by that unsociable and vulgar word "dirt." That is the nasty insinuation applied to the column by those unfortunates who have committed all sorts of misdemeanors. They are the hateful ones who filch upperclassmen's girl friends - there are plenty of girls in your own class, ride to Dover in automobiles, and consume too much of Leighton's home brew (Leighton's is Dover's most popular beer rendezvous). These and a few other nasty vices are not for you to indulge in. If you do, you too will call this a dirt column when in reality it is merely an outlet for our campus life. In short, you make the column by your actions, good, bad and indif-

Every freshman-even one as bright as you-needs a few helpful hints to make his college career as successful as Hitler's blitzkrieg in Poland, France (for other countries read your daily newspaper). In order to aid you during these first terrifying weeks of college life we submit our organized list of rules and regulations. This list has developed from a ten-year study of college life, and if you obey 50 per cent of these rules, you too will become a senior in the advanced and enlightened year of 1944.

1. Don't hide your rifle in order to avoid Mil. Art drill. This has never proved successful as the Major has sensitive nostrils and can sniff a gun in the remotest corner.

2. Never grub cigarettes from upperclassmen. Invariably they are loaded or bear the horrifying name of 'Twenty Grand."

3. Attend all university plays. They are dramatic spectacles with casts of unusual talent. (Hennessey, note plug.)

4. Save all "Kool" coupons - they can be used for crib notes.

5. Attend all gridiron games and rallies. Give your support to a great team and a great coach.

6. Read "The New Hampshire" at

State Theatre

Washington St. -- DOVER

SEPT. 20 - 21 FRI. - SAT.

CROOKED ROAD

Edmund Lowe - Irene Hervey

- A L S O -

MAN WHO WOULDN'I TALK

Lloyd Nolan - Jean Rogers

SUNDAY - MONDAY TUESDAY Sept. 22 - 23 - 24

SANDY IS A LADY

Baby Sandy - Nan Grey Tom Brown

WED. - THURS. Sept. 25 - 26 STARDUST

Linda Darnell - John Payne

Attention, 1944!

There will be an important meeting for all freshmen interested in obtaining places on the editorial or business staffs of "The New Hampshire" on Tuesday evening, September 24, at seven-thirty in Ballard hall.

Previous experience in newspaper work is not essential. Talks will be given throughout the first part of the semester by members of the board concerning the rudiments of newspaper work, and each person's material will be approved and criticized so that the beginner will have every chance to become a full-fledged reporter or business assistant.

Typists and copy readers are also desired.

7. Before you cut classes, find out how your prof will take it. Let the others experiment first and then you fall in line.

8. The College Woods (the local resort for moonlight and moonless romances) should never be entered by a freshman - unless he is accompanied by a member of the fairer sex or has a season pass from the dean.

9. Grumbling about the food served at the Commons is a poor method of receiving better results. Save your complaints and drop a line to Wash-

10. Send your laundry home once a week to give mother something to remember you by. It is customary not to write home unless you need some miscellaneous change.

11. Nine o'clock is the customary rising hour regardless of bells or

Well, Frosh, there are your rules to ponder over, and once you have them down pat you are ready to dig in and make this a big year. There are many students and members of the faculty who are eager to help. Don't hesitate to ask questions when you are befuddled. Be sure to get around and appreciate your campus and we wish you the best of luck in every endeavor.

See DON OSBORN for

RACQUET RESTRINGING

Rear of Print Shop

Accountants Hear Harvard Professor

Professor Thomas H. Sanders of Harvard University pleaded for "public education in the understanding of accounting" as he addressed members of the New Hampshire chapter of the National Association of Cost Accountants meeting at the University of New Hampshire last Wednesday eve-

Admitting that it would be a gradual education covering many years, the Harvard teacher pointed out its need by saying that it is impossible now for the public to put into use the facts listed in accountants' sheets.

Professor Sanders also urged that accountants adopt a uniform nomenclature. "It is often difficult for one accountant to understand the report of another because of the different terms now in use." He cited a reeent report prepared by a number of specialists in which a single item was spoken of in 109 different ways.

Announcement was made by Association President Raymond C. Magrath of the University of New Hampshire of other meetings to be held throughout the state. The meetings: October , Manchester; November 12, Manchester; December 10, Concord; January 14, Nashua; February 6, Manchester; March 11, Manchester; April 8, Exeter; May 13, Concord.

STAR THEATRE

FRI. - SAT. SEPT. 20 - 21 Patricia Morrison - Ray Milland UNTAMED

SUN. - MON. SEPT. 22 - 23 Bob Hope - Paulette Goddard GHOST BREAKERS

TUES. - WED. SEPT. 24 - 25 Edw. G. Robinson - Ann Sothern

BROTHER ORCHID



FRESHMEN! Here's One Rule Not In The Book

You may have to wear a freshman cap, but there's no rule against wearing Arrow shirts. No doubt you've discovered by this time that more college men wear Arrow shirts than any other brand shirt. There are reasons: The superb Arrow collar, the Mitoga cut, the anchored buttons, and the permanent fit (Sanforized-Shrunk, fabric shrinkage less than 1%). All these extra values plus authentic styling are yours for the small sum of \$2.

Buy a stack of Gordon oxfords as a starter -you'll never regret it.

ARROW SHIRTS

FOLLOW THE "ARROWS" THE COLLEGE SHOP

Need A Little Help . . .

It seems too bad that the student body of an up and coming school such as ours has always been so lax about lending their moral support to the athletic teams. Prhaps this year it will be different with a new group of Freshies. Let's hope so!

DURHAM, NEW HAMPSHIRE

SUNDAY

ANDY HARDY MEETS A DEBUTANTE

Mickey Rooney - Judy Garland

MONDAY SEPT. 23 HE STAYED FOR

BREAKFAST Loretta Young - Melvyn Douglas

TUESDAY

SEPT. 24

MY LOVE CAME BACK

Olivia de Haviland - Jeffrey Lynn Eddie Albert - Charles Winninger

WED. - THURS. SEPT. 25 - 26

I LOVE YOU AGAIN Myrna Loy - William Powell

FRIDAY

SEPT. 27

SAFARI

Madeleine Carroll Douglas Fairbanks, Jr. Tullio Carminati



Yearlings Called for Cross-Country

Track coach Paul Sweet has issued the call for all freshmen who are interested in cross country. It is understood by the coaching staff that very few of the freshmen have ever done any cross country running before, but as in many first year sports no previous experience is necessary as there is no squad cut.

In the past years the yearling teams have done exceedingly well. The major meet of the year, the N.E.I.C.A.A.A. meet in Boston has been dominated in 1933, will be retired by New Hampby New Hampshire freshmen since

Headquarters FOR FINE FURNITURE

E. Morrill Furniture Co.

421 Central Ave. - Dover, N. H.

Attention, Sophs!

All sophomores interested in entering field events against the freshmen on University Day, September 26, contact sophomore class president, Wayne Lowry before Wednesday, Sept. 25th.

In 1925 the N.E.I.C.A.A.A. track committee put up a cup to be retained by the team winning the meet the most number of times out of eight years of competition. The Kitten freshmen won the meet six years out of eight and retired the first cup.

The second cup which was set up shire this year if the Kittens win the meet. They, at the present, have three legs on the cup, having won in 1933-1934 and 1936.

Last year's yearling team, paced by Captain Wayne Lowry won the majority of their meets and fared very well in those they did not place first in.

College Barber Shop

(over College Pharmacy)

Up One Flight, We Treat You Right

"MAL" BRANNEN, '32, Prop.



by Richard F. Cook

Freshmen!!! Here's the thing you've been looking for all week. We're presenting in this small space something that doesn't cost you anything, doesn't require you to fill out any application or information blanks, doesn't contain any words of advice. warning, or particular encouragement, and above all doesn't necessitate standing in line to obtain.

This column is known, and has been for the past decade, as the Durham Bull. It is the editorial sporting voice of Durham's greatest semi-weekly, "The New Hampshire." Under this heading every Tuesday and Friday throughout the school year you will see the pet complaints, compliments, and timely comments of the sports

Now don't be afraid we're going back on our guarantee as stated in paragraph one, but we do want to take this opportunity of welcoming you to read this page, and to the athletic side of college life in general. Remember this paper should represent the opinions of the student body and if at any time you disagree with us please don't hesitate to let us know in a friendly

Now that formalities are over let's get down to the business at hand, namely, the football prospects. In a regular news story you can read the facts of progress in the two weeks of football camp thus far, but here let's just take a quick look at the situation.

Despite the loss of last year's captain, Burt Mitchell, who was rated by many as one of the greatest backs in New Hampshire grid history, this year's crew seems to include plenty of capable backfield men who in spite of any tentative teams which may already have been picked, will be waging a great battle for starting berths throughout the season. A fine crew of sophomore ball carriers will supplement the nucleus formed by such tried performers as the mighty mites Stacey Clark and Harold Hall, and the stalwart plunger, Dick Gordon.

The line will be highlighted by Captain Matt Flaherty, the Student Council president and one of the school's Burtt, Bob Onnela, Steve Lampson, seasoned performers Rip Jones, et al, but these boys are being pushed by aggressive sophs and will have to stick to their guns in the battles for the nod from Coach George

With a schedule which includes eight schools all in our own class and highlighted by the St. Anselm tilt in Manchester, New Hampshire will make a strong bid this year and it is predicted by this venturesome Monday morning quarterback that with plenty of support from everyone in the University, the Blue and White will finish the season with a record that will be the envy of every small college in New England.

UNIVERSITY DAY — SEPT. 26 | Page, Charles Kachavos.

Wildcat Grid Team Rapidly Rounding **Into Playing Form**

Northeastern, Harvard, Rutgers, Replaced by Bates, St. Anselm, Conn.

With a squad composed of twentyeight candidates, head football coach George Sauer opened his fall football camp on September 4. From that time on the players have been working out twice daily on the Lewis Fields. Prospects for a winning team are not quite as good as could be wished for, but as Captain Matt Flaherty says, "Although we have one of the lightest teams in the past years, they're very fast and aggressive. We should go places!"

The football camp got under way three weeks ago Wednesday and the gridsters began their strenuous conditioning work. Blocking and tackling fundamentals occupied the best part of two weeks and regular scrimmages are now being held.

Lettermen Lost

The coaching staff has quite a task on its hands to replace the thirteen senior lettermen lost through graduation. Line coach "Chick" Justice has had to build an entire right side of the line and at the same time find capable substitutes. Twelve lettermen returned this season, but they are finding their starting berths challenged by last year's freshman stars who are anxious to show that they have ability to play varsity ball.

Nearly all the candidates reported in fair condition and as yet-after nearly four weeks of practice, there are no injuries; other than a recurrence of an old knee injury to Clarence Parker, star punter on last year's team. Although Parker is at the present doing very little contact work, he is expected to be in condition for the opening game with the Colby Mules on the 28th of the month.

Schedule Changed

The Wildcat schedule has had quite a revamping in comparison with last year. Harvard and Rutgers - two teams obviously way above New Hampshire's class, have been put aside in favor of St. Anselm and Connecticut, and Northeastern was replaced by Bates. The New Hampshire team should fare better in the won and lost column this year as they are playing teams about the same size as themselves.

It is still too early in the season for a definite starting team to be named but a tentative first team finds Lampson and Lamond at ends, Captain Flaherty at one tackel and Sakioan, Hastings and a transfer student, Bove, all fighting for the other tackle spot. Bob Onnela and Pep Martin are intrenched in the guard slots while Ed Gould and Ed Burtt are battling for the center position. In the backfield, "Pete" Meneghin at the present time greatest athletes. Flaherty will have has an edge on the quarterback post. plenty of company from veterans Ed The other three positions are filled by - Hal Hall, Stacey Clark and "Bull" Gordon.

The squad: Raymond Paquin, Winslow, McDonald, Robert Davis, Stacey Clark, Harold Hall, Philip DeGregory, Peter Meneghin, Charles Judd, Clarence Parker, Richard Gordon, Paul Nugent, Robert Neal, Edward Burtt, Edward Gould, Wallace Ackerman, Edmund Mihalsik, James Simon, Edward Lysczas, Horace Martin, Robert Onnela, Albert Sakoian, Harvey Seel, Frank Robbins, Raymond Hastings, Matthew Flaherty, Arthur Galli, Edward Mackel, Roy Goodfellow, Allan Lamond, Herbert Glines, Anthony Touart, Steve Lampson, Donald Jones, Donald Begin, Edward Bove, Wilfred Feeney, George



hese are the twin pleasures you look for in a cigarette. You'll find them in every Chesterfield you smoke...and it takes the right combination of the world's best cigarette tobaccos united in Chesterfields to give you the added pleasure of a cooler smoke... Make your next pack Chesterfield and join the millions of smokers who say

They Satisfy

ANDWICHES TUDENT SUPPLIES

Only Two Veterans UNIV. BUILDINGS for Cross-Country

Track coach Paul Sweet, anxious to be ready for the fall varsity cross country season, already has a few of his men working out on the Lewis Fields. The varsity squad suffered greatly over the summer, as last season's captain Ted Underwood, Swasey, Atwood, Huntoon and Rivers failed to return. The first three men were lost by graduation, the other two men decided by the University workmen and will against returning to school. The only lettermen left on the squad from last year's victorious team are Captain Jack Kirk and little Warren Jones; however very capable men are moving up from last season's crack freshman team. Most notable addition will be Wayne Lowry, a very experienced runner who last season led the yearlings. Other sophomores who should make a good showing are Hamlin, Gibbs, and Bill Keough, who last winter was a star

year as last, two meets being held here in Durham, the first on October 12 with Maine, and the other with Colby on November first.

It was agreed by the squad last June that those boys returning to school ideals. should begin their conditioning and practising early in August. If this plan was followed out, the team should New Hampshire," campus semi-weekly be in fine form for their first meet at newspaper; the Granite, junior year-Lewiston, Maine on October 8 against the strong Bates Bobcats.

University Yacht Club Sponsors Annual Dance

On Monday evening, September 23, the annual registration day dance and first informal of the school year will be held under the sponsorship of the Outing Club Offers Free University Yacht Club. Due to the fact that the Alumni gymnasium will not be ready for another month, the dance will be held in the Commons dining hall.

Music for dancing will be furnished by Jack Mitchell's orchestra and chaperones for the occasion will be Mr. and Mrs. W. J. E. Crissy of the education department and Coach and Mrs. Charles Justice of the physical education department.

in charge of the affair are: Margaret ward buying new equipment for the club boats.

(Continued from page 1)

room formerly used as the women's gymnasium has been replaced by ofband or choral instruction. There is also a large classroom opposite the campus radio studio, which will be used by the classes in correct speech.

The news shop, a long low building attached to the firehouse, will be used Fred Engelhardt. contain the offices of Mr. Loveren, superintendent of properties.

The new wing on the library stacks was made necessary by the rapid addition of new volumes during the last year. The library staff estimates that the building now houses approximately 196,800 volumes as well as more than 650 current periodicals.

CAMPUS CLUBS

(Continued from page 1)

The schedule remains the same this fosters social, intellectual, and spritual side of life for Roman Catholic students; and the Menorah society, the local chapter of the Intercollegiate Menorah association, for the study and advancement of Jewish culture and

> For students interested in writing, the college offers places on the "The book; and the student writer, a collection of the best undergraduate poetry and prose published every year.

> Besides fraternities and sororities there are organization for non-fraternity men, for commuters, and for dormitory groups.

Picnic to All Freshmen

On Thursday, September 26, University Day, the day of the annual Frosh - Soph rope pull and other such field activities, the Outing Club will hold a giant outing for all the freshmen at the club cabin at Mendum's Pond. Busses will leave Ballard hall at five o'clock and all freshmen will be admitted free of charge.

Other activities on the fall schedule Those members of the Yacht Club which has just been released include a variety of things such as a corn Sanborn, chairman; Janet Ford and roast at Mendum's, a bicycle trip. Barbara Ham. Receipts will go to- climbing trips up Chocorua, Washington, Kearsage and Lafayette and the annual horse show on October 12.

WELCOME, 1944

Visit Durham's Drugstore for Supplies of All Kinds.

The College Pharmacy

Gorman Block . . . Durham, N. H.

FOR CATHOLIC STUDENTS

Rev. J. Desmond O'Connor, Chaplain. Newman Club. Office: 110 Ballard Hall. Meetings fortnightly as announced. Mass every Sunday, 10:00 A.M., Murkland Auditorium.

FOR IEWISH STUDENTS

Rabbi Samuel Epstein. 582 Middle St., Portsmouth, N. H. Menorah Society. Phi Alpha Fraternity.

FOR PROTESTANT STUDENTS

Rev. Robert L. James, Jr., Director. Cooperating: Rev. Carl Storm. Rev. J. J. Martin. Student Christian Movement. Office: 101

Ballard Hall. Meetings every Sunday, 6:30 P.M., Community Church.

Rev. Emerson G. Hangen, Pastor. Durham Community Church. Morning Worship, Sundays, 10:45 A.M. Celebration of Holy Communion second Sunday every month, 8:30 A.M., Rev. I. I. Martin, celebrant.

\$100 CHEST CONTROL CON

Dr. William Wilder Replaces proof steel and concrete, while the Dr. Oberlander as Physician

Dr. William D. Wilder, for the past fices and a large room suitable for four years psychiatrist, clinical direc- at Ohio State University during the tor, and chief medical officer with the United States Public Health service, English, assisting in the direction of has been appointed University of New speech and debate. He replaces Wil-Hampshire physician, according to announcement made today by President faculty at the University of Oklahoma.

> A graduate of Tufts Medical school in 1933, Dr. Wilder fills the vacancy caused by the resignation of Dr. Andrew Oberlander.

David Jolly will serve as acting librarian, replacing Marvin A. Miller who has accepted a position at the University of Arkansas. Since his graduation from George Peabody College for Teachers in 1937, Mr. Jolly has been on the staff at Stephens college in Columbia, Missouri.

Four new instructors have been appointed to the faculty-two in the College of Agriculture and two in the College of Liberal Arts. William A. Medesy, who received his master's degree from Yale in 1933, will be an instructor in forestry. Since 1933 he has had experience in general administration and forestry management in Tennessee, Virginia, and Kentucky, and for the past three years has been assistant forester of the White Mountain National Forest.

Taking over the duties of Loring V. Tirrell, who is on leave of absence, erend E. G. Hangen of the Durham the department of animal husbandry. Mr. Clum is employed by the Grange League federation but has been released from his work with that organ-

past year, will serve as an instructor in liam M. Sattler, who has joined the

Replacing Lois Harrington, instructor in home economics who resigned recently, is Wilma D. Brewer. Miss Brewer received her master's degree from Washington State College in 1939 and has been teaching at Simpson College in Indianola, Ohio.

Among other appointments announced were the following: George Stenzel, a graduate of the university in 1938 and recipient of a master's degree from Yale in 1939, project forester in Carroll county; Lilla N. Taudvin, librarian for a number of years at the New England Conservatory of Music, circulation librarian; Ruth E. Pullen, a graduate of Madison college in 1937 and since then teacher in Virginia high schools, home demonstration agent in Carroll county; and Peter E. Galanes, a New Hampshire graduate in 1940, research assistant in the engineering experiment station.

FRESHMAN CAMP

(Continued from page 1)

Harold V. Clum has been appointed to Community Church, were a feature of the instructive part of the camp.

Feature speaker of this year's camp was Siebolt Frieswicke, director of music for the National Recreation asization for the academic year 1940-41. sociation, who while traveling in the Ray E. Keesey, an assistant in speech state for two weeks, stopped at the

WELCOME, CLASS OF '44

We cordially invite you to visit us.

The College Shop

camp. Mr. Frieswicke led in games and songs and gave instruction in leading group singing. He also assisted at the Freshman Reception on Wednesday evening.



SUNDAY - MONDAY TUESDAY SEPT. 22 - 23 - 24

RANGERS OF FORTUNE Fred MacMurray - Patrica Morrison

WED. - THURS. SEPT. 25 - 26 COMING AROUND THE MOUNTAIN Bob Burns - Una Merkel - ALSO -GOLDEN GLOVES

SEPT. 27 - 28 FRI. - SAT. FLOWING GOLD with Pat O'Brien - John Garfield - ALSO -

CHARLIE CHAN AT THE WAX MUSEUM



JOHN G. RODRIGUES NEWMARKET, N. H.